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Monsignor Ellis Honored

Monsignor John Tracy Ellis, the Dean
of Amer ican Ca thol ic h istor ians, was

honored on the occas ion of h is 80 th

birthday on July 30, 1985 with a con

celebrated liturgy in the crypt of the
National Shrine of the Immaculate Con

ception and a banquet in Caldwell Hall
at Catholic University. The celebra
tion was attended by about 120 guests.

To honor Monsignor Ellis, Cardinal
John J. O· Connor, Archbishop of New

York and Honorary President of the
United States Catholic Historical

Society, announced that the Society
has established the annual John Tracy
Ellis Award for outstanding contribu
tions to the intellectual life of the
American Catholic community. Monsi
gnor Ellis was also honored by the

publication of a Festschrift that was

presented to him at the banquet. The
volume, entitled Studies in Catholic
History in Honor of John Tracy Ellis,
was edited by Nelson H. Minnich, Rob
ert B. Eno, S.S., and Robert Trisco of
the Catholic University faculty.
Scholars from several disciplines con

tributed articles to the volume, pub
lished by Michael Glazier.

u.s. catholic Historian To Publish
Conference Proceedings
The forthcoming double issue of the
U.S. Catholic Historian will present
the proceedings of the centennial con

ference on the Third Plenary Council
of Baltimore entitled "Historians and
Bishops in Dialogue" held at St.
Mary·s Seminary, Baltimore, on Novem
ber 9-11, 1984. The historians and
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their papers were: Msgr. John Tracy
Ell is, "Mission: The Church and Soci
ety": Rev. Gerald Fogarty, S.J.,
"Parish: The Quest for Community": and
Prof. Ph il ip Gleason, "School: Val ues

Behind the Commi tment." A panel of
three bishops presented responses to
each paper. Card ina I ,Joseph Bernar
d i n

'
s address "Chang ing Styles in

Episcopal Leadership" and Archbishop
Thomas C. Ke Ll y

i
s homily are includ

ed. The annual subscription for indi
viduals is $20.00. To subscribe
write: U.S. Catholic Historian, P.O.
Box 97, Eltingville Station, Staten
Island, NY 10312.

Bicentennial Publications' Authors
Announced

Christopher J. Kauffman, general edi
tor of the six-volume series Makers of
the Catholic Community: Hlstorical
Studies of the Leadership of the
Church in America, has announced the
authors contracted to write the se

ries. The historians and titles are:

Gerald P. Fogarty, S.J., University of
Virginia, Patterns of Episcopal Lead

ership: The Hierarchy in the Catholic

Community: Joseph P. Chinnici, O.F.M.,
Franciscan School of Theology, Berke

ley, �les of Spir i t u a I Leadership:
Representatives of American Spiritual
fu, Devotional ism, and Piety: Harg a

ret Mary Reher, Cabrini College, Rad

nor, Pennsylvania, Markings of the
Catholic Mind: Intellectual LeadershIP
in the Catholi� Community: Dolores

Liptak, R.S.M., Catholic Archival and
Historical Services, Washington, D.C.,
Generations of Social and Ethnic Lead

ership: the Evolution-Of the Social
Fabric of the Catholic commLm1ty: Da
vid J. O·Brien, College of the Holy
Cross, Worcester, Mass., Leadership



Charisms in Charity and Evangeliza
tion: the History of the Catholic Com

ponent in American Volunteer ism; Karen

Kenneally, C.S.J., College of St.

Catherine, St. Paul, Minnesota, Women
Leaders in the Fa i th Commun i ty: "Her
stories," Past and Present.

The series is sponsored by the Ad Hoc
Commi t tee for the Observance of the
Bicentennial of the American Hierarchy
and is funded by the Knights of Colum
bus. The series is part of a program
to commemorate the 200th anniversary,
in 1989, of the establishment of the
U. S. hierarchy.

Conference on the History of the
Archdiocese of Milwaukee

On November 16, 1985 a conference on

the history of the Archdiocese of Mil
waukee will be held at St. Joseph's
Convent from 9:30 A.M. to 3:00 P.M.
For further information contact: Sis
ter Barbara Misner, St. Joseph's Con
vent, 1501 S. Layton Blvd., Milwaukee,
Wisconsin 53215.

Catholic Education in Bay Area
Documented

The Regional Oral History Office of
the University of California's Ban

croft Library announces the availabil
ity of an interview entitled "A Native
Daughter's Leadership in Education:
College of Notre Dame, Belmont, Cali

fornia, 1956-1980" with Sister Catha
rine Julie Cunningham, S.N.D., retired
president and current chancellor of
the College.

Catharine Julie Cunningham was born in
1910 to a prominent Catholic family in
San Franc i s co , After grad ua t ing from
the University of California in 1932,
she joined the Sisters of Notre Dame
de Namur at Belmont. Most of her sub

sequent career revolved around Notre

Dame College where she was president
from 1956 to 1980. During that period
the college completed its development
from a junior college to a four-year
college, became coeducational, and

greatly expanded programs and enroll-

ment. The oral history memoir is of
particular importance for historians
of education in California and the
movemen t from sing le sex to coed uca

tional colleges in America.

For information on acquisition, con

tact the Regional Oral History Office,
486 The Bancroft Library, University
of California, Berkeley, CA 94720.

Institute for Chinese-Western
Cultural History
The California Province of the Society
of Jesus has established the Institute
for Chinese-western Cultural History
at the Un ivers i ty of San Franc i s co ,

The Institute expects to serve the
University of San Francisco community
and looks forward to scholarly
exchanges with the centers for Chinese
and Asian studies which already exist
in the San Franc isco Bay area. The
Institute's activities reflect the
longstanding interests of the
California Jesuits, who, since 1928,
have assigned a significant portion of
their members to work among the
Chinese populations of mainland China,
Hong Kong, Taiwan, the United States,
and the Philippines. For further
information, contact: Rev. Edward J.
Malatesta, S.J., Director, Institute
for Chinese-Western Cultural History,
University of San Francisco, Ignatian
Heights, San Francisco, CA 94117.

West Virginia Catholic Newspapers
Preserved

The Archives of the Diocese of Wheel
ing-Charleston is participating in a

project funded by the National Endow
ment for the Humanities to microfilm
newspapers in West Virginia. The di
ocesan arch ives, under the d i rect ion
of Sr. Margaret Brennan, S.S.J., were

part of an on-site visit in a state
wide survey of newspapers. The oldest
and most fragile Catholic newspapers
were transported to the University of
West virginia for microfilming. The
project will make West Virginia news

papers more accessible for research.
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Texas Catholic Historical Society
The Texas Catholic Historical Society
held its tenth annual conference at
the Hilton Hotel in Fort Worth on

March 1, 1985, meeting concurrently
with the Texas State Historical Assa
c i a t ion. The theme of the conference
was "Women Religious and the Church in
Texas.

" Two papers were presented:
"Women Religious as Feminists" by Jan
et Griffin, C.D.P., of Our Lady of the
Lake University in San Antonio, and
"The Ursuline Sisters Come to Dallas"

by Lois Bannon, O.S.U., archivist of
the Diocese of Dallas. The Society's
president is Maria Carolina Flores,
C.D.P., Our Lady of the Lake Universi

ty, San Antonio, and the president
elect is Patrick Foley, Tarrant County
Communi ty College, Fort Worth. The
eleventh annual conference will be
March 7, 1986 at Austin. Its theme is
"The Catholic Church in Transition,
From Texas Independence Through Early
Statehood."

Dooley Letters Project
The University of Missouri-St. Louis
has announced a project to compile a

one-volume edition of the letters of
Dr. Torn Dooley, prominent Catholic
physician who won fame in the American
Catholic community for medical activi
ties in Viet Nam and Laos during the
1950s. The letters were written to
his mother in St. Louis between 1954
and 1961 and are held at the Histori
cal Manuscript Collection of the Uni
versity of Missouri-St. Louis. The
National Historical Publications and
Records Commission endorsed the publi
cation project but was unable to grant
fund ing • The search for fund ing the
proj ect goes on. For add i t ion a I in
formation, contact: Anne R. Kenney,
Western Historical Manuscript Collec
tion, University of Missouri, St.
Louis, MO 63121.

Working Papers in Irish Studies

The Irish Studies Program at North
eastern University announces the
availability of its series, Working
Papers in Irish Studies. The series
publishes reports of empirical re-

search, theoret i cal analys is, and es

says. I ts scope e ncompa s s e s the en

tire field of Irish and Irish-American
Stud ies. The ser ies a ims to promote
an ongoing scholarly interchange in

the field. Titles of the first eight
issues and information on the submis

s ion of manuscr ipts can be obta ined
from the editor, Bruce M. Logan, Irish
Studies Program, 203 Meserve Hall,
Northeastern Un ivers i ty, 36 O Hun t ing
ton Avenue, Boston, MA 02115.

Catholic Archives in the British Isles

The C a thaI ic Arch i ves Newsle t ter,
edited by James M. O'Toole, archivist
of the Archdiocese of Boston, reports
in the July 1985 issue that the Catho
lic Archives Society of the United
Kingdom and Eire has recently publish
ed the fifth annual edition of Catho
lic Archives, containing articles on a

range of Catholic archival activities
in the British Isles. In this year's
edi tian, articles appeared describing
the Archives of the Archdiocese of
Glasgow, the Irish Province of the
Congregation of the Mission (Vincen
tians), and the Archives of the Sis
ters of Mercy, Dubl in. The Soc ie ty
has a membership of 200 and has pub
lished a Directory of Catholic Ar
chives in the United Kingdom and Eire.

Historian Needed

The Apostleship of the Sea (A.O.S.) in
the United States seeks to hire a re

searcher and author to prepare its
history. Some incidental archival
material is available; but most of the
project might result from oral history
interviews of port chaplains. Travel
and research costs are covered, and
the stipend is negat iable. Con tact:
Rev. Dr. L. Thomas Snyderw ine, Chap
lain to Port of Erie, Pennsylvania,
P.o. Box 1811, Erie, PA 16507. Phone:
(814) 871-7551.

Postdoctoral Fellowships
Harvard Divinity School announces the
Luce Fellowsh ip Program in Theology.
It is a Post-doctoral Fellowship Pro
gram for outstanding scholars in non-
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theological disciplines with serious
interest in religious questions. The
program is intended fo� scholars in
the humani ties and in the social and
na tural sc iences who wan t to develop
their capacity to deliniate the ethi
cal and religious questions underlying
contemporary pub I ic issues. For fur
ther information write to the Office
of the Dean, Harvard Divinity School,
45 Francis Avenue, Cambridge, Mass.
02138.

·CUSHWA CENTER ACTIVITIES·
American Catholic Studies Seminar

The seminar met once during the fall
semester of 1985 at Notre Dame. On
November 12 Professor Leslie Tentler,
University of Michigan, Ann Arbor,
Michigan presented a paper, "Women in
the American Catholic Church: An His
torical Assessment." The paper is a

vailable as a working paper and the
cost is $3.00.

Hibernian Lecture

On October 31, 1985 the annual Hiber
nian lecture was held at the Universi
ty of Notre Dame. Professor Lawrence

McCaffrey of Loyola University of Chi
cago spoke on the topic, "Fictional
Images of Irish America."

Research Travel Grants

To assist scholars who wish to use the

University's library and archival col
lection of Catholic Americana, the
Cushwa Center annually awards Research
Travel Grants. Anyone interested in

applying for a grant for 1986 should
write for application forms to the
Cushwa Center, 614 Memorial Library,
Notre Dame, IN 46556. The deadline
for applying for a 1986 grant is De
cember 15,1985.

Hibernian Research Award

Funded by an endowment from the An

cient Order of Hibernians and the La
dies Auxiliary of the Ancient Order of

Hibernians, the purpose of the award
is to further research in the area of
Irish-American studies. Two awards of

$2,000 will be made to postdoctoral
scholars of any academic discipline

who are engaged in a research project
studying the Irish experience in the
United States. Applications for the
1986 Hibernian Research Award must be
made before December 15, 1985. Re

quests for application forms should be
addressed to Jay P. Dolan, Director,
Charles and Margaret Hall Cushwa Cen
ter for the Study of American Catholi
cism, 614 Memorial Library, University
of Notre Dame, Notre Dame, IN 46556.
• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •

Personal Notices

Mary Farrell Bednarowski, United Theo

logical Seminary, New Brighton, Minne
sota, is preparing a study on the

place of alternative religions in
American culture.

Sister Mary Charles Bryce, O.S.B., was

Flannery Professor of Theology at Gon

zaga University during the 1984-85 ac

ademic year and is now adjunct profes
sor at Oklahoma City University.

Debra Campbell, Department of Reli
gion, Gettysburg College, is study ing
the history of lay Catholic street

evangelism in England and America.

Sister Florence Deacon, O.S.F., Madi
son, Wisconsin, is researching Catho
lic sisters in 19th-century Wisconsin.

William E. Ellis, Department of His
tory, Eastern Kentucky University,
Richmond, Kentucky 40475, is working
on a manuscript biography of Patrick
Henry Callahan and would like to hear
from anyone else who has Callahan
material.

Michael E. Engh, S.J., doctoral candi
date at the University of Wisconsin
Madison, has begun work on a disserta
tion entitled "Frontier Religion in an

Era of Transition: Los Angeles, 1846-
1880."

Janice Farnham, R.J.M., 1215 Quincy
Street, N.E., Washington, DC 20017,
doctoral candidate at Catholic Univer
sity, is studying the education of
poor girls in schools known as provi
dences in urban France, 1800-1850, and
seeks related information from reli
gious communities with origins in
19th-century France.
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Mary A. Grant, Archivist of the Arch
diocese of Portland in Oregon, is en

gaged in an inventory and microfilming
of all parish and Catholic institu
tional records in the archdiocese from
1843 to the present. The publication
of a un ion l i s t of these records is

being planned.

Bishop John Carroll's "prayer for the
Nation" and several articles on Car
roll by Rev. Thomas O'Brien Hanley,
S.J., Loyola College, Baltimore, were

printed in the Congressional Record
March 28, 1985 to commemorate the
250th anniversary of Carroll's birth.

Rev. Ronald R. Harrer, O.M.I., Archi
vist, Central United States Province
of the Oblates of Mary Immaculate,
St. Paul, Minnesota, iss tudying the
activities of the flying priest, Rev.
Paul Schulte, O.M.I.

Peter C. Holloran, American Studies
Department, pine Manor College, Chest
nut Hill, Massachusetts 02167, is in
terested in contacting anyone with an

interest in the history of Catholic
child welfare and juvenile justice is
sues in New England, 1800-1950.

Robert E. Humphries, Setauket, New

York, is working on a comprehensive
demographic history of the Catholic
people on Long Island as a microcosm
of American Catholic growth. Long Is
land has developed into a home for

nearly 3,000,000 Catholic ethnics.

Glenn A. Janus, Department of History,
Cae College, Cedar Rap ids, Iowa, re

ceived the Murray Memorial Scholar
ship, a research grant awarded by Cae

College, to complete work on Bishop
Bernard McQuaid and the Amer ican Ex

perience: The Quest for An American
Catholic Identity.

Lois J. Kalloway, Department of his
tory, University of pittsburgh, is
working on a history of Polish, Ger
man, Lr i s h , and Lithuanian religious
sisters in Pittsburgh, 1890-1940.

Paula Kane, doctoral cand idate in
Amer ican stud ies a t Yale Univers i ty,
is writing a dissertation entitled
"Boston Catholics and Modern American
Culture, 1900-1920."

Sister Demetria King, O.S.B., Mount

St. Mary Convent, 4530 Perrysville
Ave., Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania 15229,
is preparing a biography of Mother

Adelgunda Feldman, O.S.B., foundress
of the Bened ictine Sis ters of p i t ts

burgh, and seeks to contact anyone
willing to share material on the sub

ject.

Joseph G. Mannard, doctoral candidate
at the University of Maryland, College
Park, is writing a dissertation on

"Convent Community: Women Religious in
the Archdiocese of Baltimore, 1790-
1870."

Colleen McDannell, University of Mary
land, European Division, recently com

pleted a book on Protestant and Catho
lic domestic religion in 19th-century
America which will be published by In
diana University Press.

Sister Mary Hermenia Muldrey, R.S.M.,
Mercy Archives, New Orleans, is work

ing on the biography of Mother Austin
Carroll, early Mercy Sisters' archi
vist, historian, and biographer.

Baxter Murray, Research Historian of
the Archdiocese of Portland in Oregon,
is searching for an extant copy of a

pamphlet by Archbishop Francis N.

Blanchet, written in 1855-1857 on his
trip to Chile, Peru and Bolivia. It
describes the needs of the Oregon Dio
cese and appeals for funds. For fur
ther information contact Baxter Mur

ray, P.O. Box 351, Portland, OR
97207-0351.

George B. Pepper, lana College, New

Rochelle, N.Y. 10801, is studying St.
Benedict's Center in Cambridge, Mass.
and would appreciate receiving any
relevant material.

William L. Portier, Department of The
ology, Mount Saint Mary's College, Em
mitsburg, Maryland, is studying Rev.
John R. Slattet'y, the premier 19th
century Catholic evangelist to Ameri
can blacks and a Catholic modernist.

Fayette Veverka, Kansas City, Missou
ri, is presently at work on a book on
the deve loomen t of the U. S. church'seducational mission and ministry in
three per iods: the 19 th cen tury, the

5



20th century to Vatican II, anJ Vati
can II to the present.

George Weigel, Fellow of the Woodrow
wilson International Center for Schol
ars 1984-1985, conducted a critical

study of American Catholic thought on

war and peace issues since Vatican II.

Rev. David F. Wright, O.P., Academic
Dean, Aquinas Institute, St. Louis,
Missouri, is studying American Domini
cans and their preaching apostolate in
the later 19th and 20th centuries.

Louis C. Zuccarello, Marist College,
poughkeepsie, New York, is studying
correspondence between Archbishop John
Ireland and Rev. James Nilan of Pough
keepsie, 1875-1901.

Publicatïons

American Catholic Experience: A Histo
rv from Colonial Times to the Present,
bY Jay P. Dolan provides a-comprehen
sive history of Catholicism within the
American experience -- the first such
volume to reflect the new communal and
social awakening that emerged from
Vatican Council II. Doubleday. 1985.
480 p. $19.95.

Builders of God's Kingdom: The History
of the Cat101ic Church in SOUth Dako

ta, by Sister Claudia Duratschek marks
the first comprehensive history of

Christianity in South Dakota, tracing
the growth of two dioceses. 1985. Dio
cesan Pub I ication, Sacred Heart Con

vent, Yankton, S.D. 57078. 500 p.
$27.00

Catholic Baptisms in Western Pennsyl
vania, 1799-1828: Father Peter Hel
bron's Greensburg Register, originally
published in the Records of the Ameri
èan Catholic Historical--SOClety of
Philadelphia, 1915-17, consists of a

record of baptisms performed by Father
Helbron in western Pennsylvania, in
cluding the counties of Westmoreland,
Fayette, Washington, Greene, Alle
gheny, Butler, and Armstrong. Presum
ably the first written record of sac

ramental ministrations, and in some

cases, the only extant records of
Irish and German Catholics in this

reg ion. Genealog ical Pub I ish ing Co.,
1001 N. Calvert St., Baltimore, MD

21202. 1985. 123 p. $12.50.

Catholic Families of Southern Mary
land: Records of St�Mary's County in
the Eighteenth Century, compiled by
Timothy J. O'Rourke, provides records
for marriages and baptisms from st.
Francis Xavier and St. Inigoes par
ishes d a t ing from 1767. Among other
records are congregation lists, rent

rolls, births, and voters' lists.
Originally published as Colonial
Source Records: Southern Maryland
Catholic Families, 1981. Genealogical
Publishing Co., 1001 N. Calvert St.,
Baltimore, MD 21202. 1985, c1981. 143

p. $17.50 (P&H: $1.00).

Catholic Social Teaching and The Uni
ted States Economy: Working-pa�s for
a Bishops' Pastoral, edited by John
W. Houck and Oliver F. Williams,
C.S.C., consists of 15 essays origi
nally presented at a symposium organ
ized by the Center for Ethics and Re

ligious Values in Business, College of
Business Administration, University of
Notre Dame. Topics include Human Work
and Employment Generation; the Poor
and the Disadvantaged; U.S. Trade with
Developing Countries; and Cooperation,
Priorities and Planning for the U.S.
Economy. University Press of America,
1984. 457 p. ISBN 0-8191-4375-8.
$32.50.

Catholics in South Carolina: A Record,
by Msgr. Richard Madden, traces the
work of the Church in Sou th Carol ina
from the coming of the Spanish in 1526
to the Second Va t ican Counc ì l. Un i
ver s i tY P res s o f Am e r i c a , 1 9 8 5 . 4 1 8
p. ISBN 0-8191-4458-4. $25.75

Charismatic Religion in Modern Re
search: � Bibliography-,-by Watson E.

Mills, includes works oriented toward
Pentecostalism, neo-Pentecostalism,
and the Jesus movement. Neo-Pentecos
tal denominations include Roman Ca
tholicism. This marks the first of
the N a t ional Assoc ia t ion for Bapt is t
Professors of Religion Bibliographic
Series. Includes 2105 entries ar

ranged alphabetically by author. Mer
cer University Press, Macon, GA.
1985. 178 p. NABPR Bibliographic Ser

ies, no. 1. ISBN 0-86554-143-4.
$14.50.
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Fitzpatrick's Boston: 1846-1866. John
Bernard Fitzpatrick, Third Bishop of

Boston, by Thomas H. O' Connor, exam

ines Fitzpatrick's social philosophy,
political ideas, economic policies,
racial views, and his relationship
wi th the Protestant communi ty during
the turbulent mid-nineteenth century.
Northeastern University Press, P.O.
Box 116, Boston, MA 02117.1984.292
p. ISBN 0-930350-56-1. $22.95.

Go With Haste Into the Mountains: A

HIstOr"Y of the DTOcese- of Helena, by
Cornelia M. Flaherty chronicles the

history of the Catholic Church in
wes tern Mon tana. D iocese of Helena.
1984. 231 p. ISBN 0-934318-42-5.
$15.00 (Hardbound); $10.00 (Soft
bound). Available from the Diocese of

Helena, P.O. Box 1729, Helena, MT
59624.

The Goshenhoppen Registers, 1741-1819:
Registers of Baptisms, Marriages, and
Deaths of the Catholic Mission at Go

shenhopj?en (Bally), Washington Town=
ship, Berks County, Pennsylvania, re

pr in ted from Records of the Amer ican
Catholic Historical SOcIety, 1886-

1950, represent presumably the oldest
extant Catholic church registers in
ex is tence. Con ta ins nearly 4,000 en

tries relating to baptisms, marriages,
and deaths, with references to nearly
15,000 individuals. Index by Eliza
beth P. Bentley. Genealog ical Pub

lishing Co., 1001 N. Calvert St., Bal

timore, MD 21202. 1984. 300 p. $18.50.

The Hidden Ground of Love: The Letters
of Thomas Merton on RëITg iOüS Experi
ence and Social Concerns, selected and

edite�by William H. Shannon, marks
the first work of four projected vol
umes of Merton's correspondence. Ar

ranged by correspondent, only Merton's
letters are included. Shannon pro
vides concise editorial comment to il
luminate context. 1985. Farrar,
Straus, Giroux. 669 p. ISBN 0-201-
06598-3. $27.95.

The International Directory of Congre
g�tions of Saint Joseph (August, 1985)
l �s t� pr inc ipal houses (general, pro
v�nclal and regional) of the Congrega
t

ì

o n s throughout the world. Houses
are listed by Federation: United
States, Canadian, French, Italian, and

Buenos Aires. This directory will be

updated on a regular basis, and may be

considered a companion to the Interna

tional Directory of Federation of Sis
ters of S t. Jo s e p h (E r i, e. P D_ : S;_ c+-", y s

of St. Joseph, Villa Maria, 1983, 142

leaves). Sister Maris Stella Hickey,
C.S.J., Executive Director, Office of

the U.S. Federation of Sisters of St.

Joseph, 27 Park Road, Wes t Hartford,
CT O 6 1 1 9. 1 9 8 5 . [1 2 ] P • T e l. 2 O 3 - 5 2 3 -

0526.

The Jesuits in England From 1580 to

the Presen t Day, by Franc is Edward s,
S.J. provides the political and

institutional history of the English
Province of the Society of Jesus from

its beginnings in 1580 to the

present. London, Burns & Oates,
1985. Distributed by the University of

Notre Dame Press. 333 p. ISBN

0-268-01204-0. cl. $28.95.

The Lay-Centered Church: Theology and

Spirituality, by Leonard Doohan, be

g ins w i th an overv iew of the theolo

gies of the laity since Vatican II.

Also cons ide red are the la i ty in the

Church today: an assessment of atti
tudes and structures; the Church as

family; and the spirituality of all

baptized. Winston Press, 1984. 175

p. ISBN 0-86683-2. $8.95.

Led � the Spirit: � Biography of

Mother Boniface Keasey, M.S.B.T., Co

Founder, with Father Thomas Augustine
Judge, C.M. of � Twentieth-Century Re

I ig ious Commun i ty of Women: The M is
s ionary Servants of the Mos t Blessed

Trinity, by Sister Mary Tonra,
M.S.B.T., provides insight into the

life and work of Mother Boniface Kea

sey, 1885-1931, drawing heavily on

letters and oral history. Gardner

Press, 19 Union Square West, New York,
NY 10003. 1984. 389 p. ISBN 0-89876-

095-X. $19.95.

Maryland Genealog ies: A Consol ida t ion
of Articles From the Maryland Histori
cal Magazine contains all family his
tory art i c l e s pub I ished in the Mary
land Historical Magazine from its in

ception in 1906 through 1976. Intro
duction by Robert Barnes. Indexed by
Thomas L. Hollowak. Genealog ical
Publishing Co., 1001 N. Calvert St.,
Baltimore, MD 21202. 2 v. 1980.
$50.00.
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Oral Roberts: An American Life, by Da

vid Edwin Harrell, Jr. presents the
first scholarly biography of Oral Rob

erts, based on extens i ve research in
the Oral Roberts Archives, and over

sixty formal interviews with the Rob
erts family and leaders in the organi
zation. Indiana University Press,
1985. 622 p. ISBN 0-253-15844-3.
$24.95.

Paul Cardinal Cullen and the Shaping
of Modern Irish CatholICism; by Des

mond Bowen, portrays an intellectual
and ecclesiastical history of the pas
sionate Ultramontanist, an outstand

ing, enigmatic figure in Irish history
hetween the òeath of Daniel O'Connell
and the rise of Charles Steward Par

nell. Gill and MacMillan; Wilfrid
Laurier University Press, 1983. 311

p. ISBN 0-88920-136-6. $17.25.

Pride of Place: The Role of the Bish

ops in-the DevefOj?m�of Ca:teches is
in the United States, by Mary Charles

Bryce, O.S.B., provides a lucid, fac
tual history of U.S. bishops and cate
chetics from John Carroll and the ear

ly bishops to the mos t recen t sta te

ment, Sharing the Light of Faith
(1979). Catholic University of Ameri
ca Press, 1984. 227 p. ISBN 0-8132-
0595-6. $25.95.

"A Prof ile of Amer ican C athol ic Par
ishes and Parishioners: 1820s to the
1980s," by Jay P. Dolan and David C.

Leege, presents a weal th of informa
tion on historical and sociological
changes in the Amer ican Cathol ic
Church. Published as Notre Dame Study
of Catholic Parish Life, Report No.2,
February, 1985. Study reports appear
bi-monthly. $15.00 per year. Notre
Dame Study of Catholic Parish Life,
University of Notre Dame, 1201 Memori
al Library, Notre Dame, IN 46556.

Records Management for Parishes and
Schools, by David P. Gray provides in
formation on implementing a parish ar

chives/records management program.
Designed for use in the Diocese of
Bismarck, the manual contains informa
tion on establishing a records manage
ment program and care of archival
ma ter ial s. Also incl uded are records
managemen t forms, a glossary, canons

relating to parochial archives, and a

general records retention schedule

governing retention and disposition of

225 records common to parishes and
school s in the D iocese of Bismarck.
Diocesan Archivist, Oiocese of Bis
marck, Box 1137, Bismarck, NO 58502.

1985. 44 p.

Ruma: Home and Heritage: The �tory of
a Convent in Rural Southern Illinois,
1876-1984, by Sister M. Pauline Grady
A.S.C. traces the history of the Ador
ers of the Blood of Christ on the oc

casion of the celebration of their
150 th ann iversary. Founded by Mar ia
De Mattias on March 4, 1834, in Acuto,
Italy, the Adorers of the Blood of
Christ continue their ministry to the

poor, the sick, minorities, and the

imprisioned in Ruma and throughout the
world. 1984. Printed by Christian
Board of Publication, St. Louis, MO.
310 p. $15.00.

Sweetest Heart of Mary Church, De

troit, Michigan: A Centennial Parish,
by Eduard Adam Skendzel consists of
three parts: a brief historical over

view; an architectural commentary; and
the story of the restoration of the
church. Considerable attention is de
voted to Dominic H ippolytus Kolas in

ski, a forceful and controversial fig
ure of the late 19th century. Little
shield Press, 925 Flat St., NE, Grand

Rapids, MI 49503. Also available from
the church, 4440 Russell St., Detroit,
MI 48207. 1985. 38 p. $2.00.

Walter Rauschenbusch: Selected Writ
ings, edited by Winthrop S. Hudson,
marks the first in the series entitled
Sources of American Spirituality, John
Farina, General Editor. Rauschenbusch
(1861-1918), pastor for eleven years
of the Second Baptist Church in New
York's Hell's Kitchen, has been ac
claimed "Father of the Social Gospel"
and arch i tect of the Brotherhood of
the Kingdom. Paulist Press, 1984. 252
p. ISBN 0-8091-0356-7. $14.95.

Westminster, Whitehall and the Vati
can: The Role of Cardinal Hinsley,
m5-4-r,-bi'rFiOmas Moloney probes com

plex diplomatic and political rela

tio�s between Whitehall -- the Foreign
Of f i.ce of the British government __

the Holy See, and Westminster. Lon
don: Burns & Oates. 1985. 263 p. Dis-
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tributed by
Dame Press.
$24.95.

the University of Notre
IS8N 0-268-01938-X. cl.

Womanguides: Readings Toward A Femi
nist Theology, by Rosemary Radford
Ruether, represents a collection of
readings from the ancient Near East,
early Chr is t ian sources, re I ig ious
groups of the recent past, and contem

porary writings that lay the ground
work for a new textual base for femin
ist theology. Beacon Press, 1985. 274

p. IS8N 0-8070-1202-5. $21.95.

Authors who have recently completed
books in American Catholic Studies are

invited to send full bibliographic in
formation to: Charlotte Ames, Biblio
grapher, American Catholic Studies,
Department of Special Collections,
University of Notre Dame, Memorial Li
brary, Notre Dame, IN 46556

Overview of Archival Center Holdings,
Archdiocese of Los Angeles
The archives for the Archdiocese of
Los Angeles, established in 1927, were

formally inaugurated for research pur
poses in 1962, by James Francis Car
dinal McIntyre. Initially located in
the new wing added to the northeastern
end of the Chancery Office in downtown
Los Angeles, they were relocated in
permanent quarters on the grounds of
San Fernando Mission in 1981. The
first independent archival facility
erected under diocesan auspices in the
United States, the Archival Center was

dedicated by Timothy Cardinal Manning
as the major participation by the
Catholic church in the bicentennial
celebration of El Pueblo de Nuestra
Senora de los Angeles.

The Archdiocese of Los Angeles traces
i ts or ig ins to Pope Gregory XVI and
the creation of the Diocese of Bo th
Californias in 1840. Manuscripts,
documents, letters and related primary
materials from that time comprise the
core collection in the Archival Cen
ter.

In addition to several hundred thou
sand transcripts and mission registers
predating the episcopal era, the Ar
chival Center has upward of 350,000

separate items pertaining to events
occurr ing in the years af ter the ap
pointment of Fray Francisco Garcia Di

ego y Moreno as California's first

bishop.

All letters and most other historical
data prior to 1913 have been cata

logued and are available to re

searchers. The per iod be tween 190 3
and 1915 has been cross-filed and ef
forts are now underway to open the pa
pers of the John J. Cantwell era

through 1947. Sister Miriam Ann Cun

ningham is providing that service.
The largest single block of materials
in the collection is that pertaining
to the 281 parishes served by the
three county Archdiocese of Los Ange
les, the largest juridical unit in the
United States.

In addition to primary sources, the
Archival Center is rich in "associated
items" such as The Tidings, the offi
cial Cathol ic newspaper for Califor
nia's southland which has been pub
lished since 1896. The Archival Cen
ter has the entire run on film and the
issues themselves from 1903 onwards.
Also available are the files of The
Monitor (1861-1964), as well as a num

ber of individual bound volumes of
tha t northern Cal i forn ia Ca thol ic

newspaper. There are other newspapers
in the collection for which a check
list is available.

Related printed materials, such as pa
rochial histories, annuals, brochures,
directories, reports, relationes, pe
riodicals and offprints are in gener
ous supply, as are ledgers, d iar ies,
daybooks, sermons, journals, disserta
t ions, and microf i lm. Several dozen

scrapbooks further enhance the collec
tion, some of them dating from the
turn of the cen tury. There are a I so

twen ty- f i ve bound vol urnes of pr imary
correspondence and documentation on

the taxation of Cathol ic schools in
California (1919-1951), most of it
never exploited for research purposes.

The 7,500 volume library housed on the

ground floor special izes in such
fields as California, American Catho

lica, bibliography, archivology, trav
el accounts, Western Americana jour
nals, islandic imprints, and assorted

finding and research devices. The
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Friends of the Archives provide funds
with which to keep the printed volumes
updated.

Retired materials are constantly being
transferred from the Chancery Office.
In recent times several significant
acquisitions have been made and others
are anticipated, all of them geared to

augmenting the historical relevance of

the Archival Center's core collec
tion. Some examples might be a col

lection of 330 copy-flo and micro

print letters stretching from 1850 to

1877 used by Father John McGloin in
his four volumes dealing with various
facets of Western American history,
Christie Phillips' complete collection
of Vatican City stamps (1929-1985), a

series of historically valuable broad

sides, including the one issued by
Mexican Secretary of Justice and Ec

clesial Affairs on September 22, 1836

call ing for creat ion of a d iocese in
the Cal i forn ias and its endowmen t by
the P ious Fund. Another acqu is i t ion
characteristic of those sought is a

document conveying Archbishop Joseph
Sadoc Alemany's power-of-attorney to

John Thomas Doyle in the legal contest

with the United States over ownership
of the lands cla imed by the Ca tho l ic
Church in California.

There are no restrictions to the use

of the catalogued papers, except for
"sensitive materials" and, in that

case, the Roman rule of "fifty years
or until all parties to the issues are

deceased," is invoked. Those w ish ing
to use the Archival Center are expect
ed to make an appointment in advance.

At the time the archival program for
the Archdiocese of Los Angeles was be

gun, provisions were also made for

collecting historical mementos and
souvenirs related to California Catho
l ic her i tage. A number of display
cases were acquired and over the suc

ceeding years a rather sizable assort

ment of historical artifacts was as

sembled and exh ibi ted. On numerous

occasions the collection was moved
around the southland, from college to

college, museum to museum. As an his
torical "reach-out," the program was

immensely successful in acquainting
youngsters and older students wi th a

love for their heritage.

When plans for the new Archival Center
were being formulated, spaCe was pro
vided for an Historical Museum with
sixteen modern display areas. During
the course of the years, the var ious
exhibits are changed or otherwise re

newed. Several times each week, Las

Damas Archivistas, a docent group
founded by Marie Walsh Harrington,
opens the Historical Museum to visi
tors. The register book indicates
that since its first year of operation
the collection has accommodated over

20,000 visitors.

The Archival Center is envisioned as

occupying a vital role in the ongoing
challenge of keeping the local Church
abreast with modern demands and deeds,
some of which are not only new, but
totally unprecedented in ecclesial an

nals. While there is much wrong with
modern times there is more that
could be right if people would only
take time to look at the record, make
creative interpretations, and then ar

rive at reasoned conclusions. This
they can do only by going to the docu
ments.
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also

The Quarterly Newsletter for the
Friends of the Archival Ce'l1tër 18
published--in�ebruary, May, August
and November. Therein are recorded
all activities occurring in the Ar
chival Center.

Msgr. Francis J. Weber
Archdiocese of Los Angeles
Mission Hills, California

The Archives of the Archdiocese
of San Antonio

The National Conference of Catholic
Bishops' 1974 Document on Ecclesias
tical Archives culminated in a nation
al interest on the part of American
Bishops to organize diocesan ar

chives. The Most Reverend Francis J.

Furey, former Archbishop of San Anto

nio, founded the Archives of the Arch
diocese of San Antonio in 1974.

By the end of 1977, the Arch i ves had
published a preliminary inventory
I istinq the major record groups from
1874-1940. Recently, the Archives
have completed a descriptive inventory
of the numerous groups, sub-groups and
record series which make up the col
lection through 1969. Since diocesan
archives experience a growing process,
the arrangement in the archives fol
lows the tenure of each Archbishop,
thus allowing for the easy up-dating
of existing guides.

Two major sections of significant his
torical importance and rich research
value were selected to be described in
this article: The Sacramental Records
of San Fernando Cathedral (1703-1825)
and the Records of the Bishops and
Archbishops of San Antonio (1874-
1969).

SACRAMENTAL RECORDS: The Archives of
the Archdiocese of San Antonio retain
a microfilm collection of parish sac

ramental records through 1975 totaling
286 reels, and a card index containing
over one million baptismal entries.

(Records less than 100 years old are

restricted from public viewing.)

Even though the parish sacramental
reg is ters have been microf i lmed , the
original books are kept in the parish
rectories with the exception of 21
volumes from the Historical Collection
of San Fernando Cathedral which are

deposited in the archives. The Cathe
dral Collection, the most unique and

perhaps the most valuable in the

Chancery archives, spans the years
from 1703-1825 starting with the evan

gelization of the Texas Indians by the

Spanish missionaries and continuing
through the secularization of the mis
sions in 1825.

This set of 21 volumes written in 17th

century Spanish, has been singled out

by scholars and historians to be one

of the best primary sources available
in Texas for the study of social and
cultural attitudes of the Texas commu

n i ty dur ing colonial times. The re

cords offer genealogical information
of early settlers and outstanding peo
ple in Texas history. Also in this
collection are the records of the

"Compania Volante de San Carlos del
Alamo" consisting primarily of mar

riage applications of the military
companies stationed at the Alamo and
furnish a direct insight into the pro
cedures followed by Spanish mi l i tary
personnel prior to the act of matri

mony. Two Libros de Gobierno of the
Church of San Fernando, containing pa
pal and royal orders and some of the
edicts of the Inquisition, considered
to be the only manuscripts of their
nature known to exist in Texas today,
complete this interesting collection.

BISHOPS AND ARCHBISHOPS PAPERS: The
Diocese of San Antonio was separated
from the diocese of Texas (Galveston
Houston) in 1874 and was elevated to
an Archdiocese in 1926. This section
consists of the papers generated by
the bishops of San Antonio and the
aux il iary bishops as well. There is
l i t t Le documentation in the arch i ves

supporting the administration of Bish

op Dominic Pellicer, first bishop of
San Antonio (1874-1881). This defi

ciency might very well be due to a

lack of clerical assistance in the
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first chancery office. From 1881 on,
the papers of the bishops become more

numerous, yet limited by and large to

correspondence with their priests re

garding pastoral obligations and ap
pointments. In 1911 with the begin
ning of the Shaw Administration, a

more sophisticated management of

church records is evident with the
first grouping or series beginning to

form part of what later became a volu
minous central file system. The pa
pers of Bishop .ï oh» W. Shaw (1911-
1918) include: the reopening of the
San Antonio missions as parish church

es, the creation of the Diocese of El
Paso partially from San Antonio's ter

r i tory, the impact of World War I on

travel and mailing procedures, the
need for American Service chaplains a

broad, and the relocation of European
clergy in Amer ica. Bishop Shaw's pa
pers cover in part the exodus of Mexi
can priests to Texas during the begin
ning of the Mexican revolution and la
ter during President Calles' persecu
tion of the Catholic Church in Mexico,
which are better described in the pa
pers of his successor, Archbishop Ar

thur J. Drossaerts, (1919-1940). San
Antonio was elevated to an archdiocese
in 1926, and Drossaerts became its
first Archbishop. His correspondence
documen ts the years of the Grea t De

press ion and the archd iocesan growth
dur ing h is tenure, represented by an

add i t ion of over six ty new churches
and fifty parochial schools. This
documentation is of particular impor
tance because of the soc ial changes
that were taking place due to the
Grea t Depress ion and the presence of

Revolutionary anti-clericalism in

neighboring Mexico.

Archbishop Lucey (1941-1969) came to
San Antonio in 1941 and governed the
Archdiocese through 1969. His collec
tion contains a great diversity of re

cords representative of a wide range
of activi ty. Archbishop Lucey's pa
pers are by far the most voluminous in
the episcopal section of the Ar
chives. A great deal of his collec
tion consists of correspondence gener
ated by his work with Confraternity of
Christian Doctrine (CELAM), Latin

American Bishops Conference, the Bish
ops' Committee for the Spanish Speak
ing, Catholic Action, and organized
labor in Texas. The Archbishop's vo

l uminous addresses, sermons and

speeches, personal correspondence,
some d iar ies, and the transcr ipts of
his radio program "St. Anthony's
Hour," together with three large photo
albums, 12 scrapbooks of newspaper
clippings, and extensive miscellaneous

correspondence dating from his years
in Los Angeles are also part of his
collect ion. Add i t ionally, there are

transcripts of interviews with the

Archbishop and some of his priests
conducted by historians and bio

graphers. The Archbishop's ever-pre
sent concern with social justice prob
lems, racism, equal employment oppor
tunities, the integration of Catholic

schools, labor disputes, and a diver

sity of liberal causes are well repre
sented in this sizeable collection.
In 1969, after a year of personnel
dissension Archbishop Lucey retired.

The Archives of the Archdiocese of San

Antonio are located in the first floor
of the Chancery Office, 2718 Woodlawn,
San Antonio, TX 78228. The Archives
are open daily from 8-4. Visitors are

required to make an appointment in ad
vance. The records a-re open for re

viewing through 1940, however, serious
researchers may obtain access to more

recent records by writing to the Chan

cellor, Msgr. Patrick J. Murray, P.O.
Box 28410, San Antonio, TX 78228.

Ofelia Tennant
Archdiocese of San Antonio
Texas
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